Chariho School Committee Meeting Regular Session Minutes – August 9, 2022

Committee Members Attendance: Chair Linda Lyall, Ryan Callahan, Donna Chambers, William Day, Craig Louzon, Andrew McQuaide, Karen Reynolds and endawnis Spears. Absent: Vice Chair Catherine Giusti, George Abbott, Gary Liguori and Lisa Macaruso.

Administrators and Others Attendance: Superintendent Gina Picard, Assistant Superintendent Michael Comella, Director of Administration and Finance Ned Draper, Systems Administrator Eric O'Brien, Attorney for the School Committee Jon Anderson and School Committee Clerk Donna Sieczkiewicz.

I. Meeting Call to Order/Pledge of Allegiance/Silent Meditation

Chair Lyall called the meeting of the Chariho School Committee, held in the Chariho High School Library, to order at 6:00 PM. The Pledge of Allegiance was followed by a moment of silent meditation.

II. Motion/Vote to go into Executive Session

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was

VOTED: That the School Committee go into executive session and close the meeting to the public under the authority of R.I. General Laws Section 42-46-5 (a)(1) for the purpose of discussion and/or action pertaining to an individual's job performance or character or physical or mental health of a person or persons (Approval of Executive Session Minutes of July 12, 2022 - Personnel Matter); under the authority of R.I. General Laws Section 42-46-5(a)(2) for the purpose of discussion and/or action pertaining to collective bargaining (NEA Certified Staff Negotiation Update); under the authority of R.I. General Laws Section 42-46-5(a)(2) for the purpose of discussion pertaining to litigation/legal update (1. Approval of Executive Session Minutes of July 12, 2022 - The Robinson Green Beretta Corporation v. Chariho Regional School District, through its Chair, Linda Lyall – C.A. No. PC-2021-06474 and 2) Legal Update -Perrin v. Town of Richmond, et al.); under the authority of R.I. General Laws Section 42-46-5(a)(3) for the purpose of discussion regarding the matter of security including but not limited to the deployment of security personnel or devices (Approval of Emergency Operations Plan) and under the authority of R.I. General Laws Section 42-46-5(a)(8) for the purpose of reviewing and/or approving matters which relate to the privacy of students and their records (1. Approval of Home Instruction Requests and 2. Approval of Executive Session Minutes of July 12, 2022 – Approval of Home Instruction Requests); any persons to be discussed have been so notified. In favor: Unanimous.

III. Reconvene Open Session/Pledge of Allegiance/Silent Meditation

The Committee returned to open session at 6:59 PM and Chair Lyall reconvened the meeting at 7:00 PM. She asked all to please stand for the Pledge of Allegiance and a moment of silent meditation.

IV. Closing/Sealing of Executive Session Minutes

1. Superintendent Picard recommended that minutes relating to the privacy of students and their records (Approval of Home Instruction Requests) remain sealed.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was

VOTED: That minutes relating to the privacy of students and their records (Approval of Home Instruction Requests) remain sealed. In favor: Unanimous.

2. Superintendent Picard recommended that minutes pertaining to litigation (Legal Update – Perrin v. Town of Richmond, et al.) remain sealed.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was

VOTED: That minutes pertaining to litigation (Legal Update – Perrin v. Town of Richmond, et al.) remain sealed. In favor: Unanimous.

3. Superintendent Picard recommended that minutes pertaining to the matter of security including but not limited to the deployment of security personnel or devices (Approval of Emergency Operations Plans) remain sealed.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was VOTED: That minutes pertaining to the matter of security including but not limited to the deployment of security personnel or devices (Approval of Emergency Operations Plans) remain sealed. In favor: Unanimous.

4. Superintendent Picard recommended that minutes pertaining to collective bargaining (NEA Certified Staff Negotiation Update) remain sealed until such time as an agreement has been reached.

Ryan Callahan made a motion, seconded by Donna Chambers and it was

VOTED: That minutes pertaining to collective bargaining (NEA Certified Staff Negotiation Update) remain sealed until such time as an agreement has been reached. In favor: Callahan, Chambers, Lyall, Reynolds and Spears. Abstained: Day, Louzon and McQuaide. The motion carried by a vote of 5 in favor with 3 abstentions.

V. Disclosure of Executive Session Votes

Ryan Callahan reported there were six votes taken in executive session. The first vote, approval of executive session minutes of July 12, 2022 – Personnel Matter, was unanimous with 8 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstentions and 0 recusals with Spears, Lyall, Callahan, Louzon, Chambers, Reynolds, Day and McQuaide voting in favor.

The second vote, approval of executive session minutes of July 12, 2022 – Home Instruction Requests, was unanimous with 8 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstentions and 0 recusals with Spears, Lyall, Callahan, Louzon, Chambers, Reynolds, Day and McQuaide voting in favor.

The third vote, approval of Home Instruction Requests, was unanimous with 8 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstentions and 0 recusals with Spears, Lyall, Callahan, Louzon, Chambers, Reynolds, Day and McQuaide voting in favor.

The fourth vote, approval of executive session minutes of July 12, 2022 – Litigation/Legal Update (The Robinson Green Beretta Corporation v. Chariho Regional School District, through its Chair, Lynda Lyall – C.A. No. PC-2021-06474), passed with 8 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstentions and 0 recusals with Spears, Lyall, Callahan, Louzon, Chambers, Reynolds, Day and McQuaide voting in favor.

The fifth vote related to a Matter of Security (Approval of Emergency Operations Plans) was unanimous with 8 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstentions and 0 recusals with Spears, Lyall, Callahan, Louzon, Chambers, Reynolds, Day and McQuaide voting in favor.

The last vote, to close executive session and return to open session, was unanimous with 7 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstentions and 0 recusals with Spears, Lyall, Callahan, Louzon, Chambers, Reynolds and McQuaide voting in favor.

VI. Recognition – The following were congratulated:

1. New Athletic Director Justin Cahoone and new Assistant Athletic Director Kristian Calise were in attendance and were introduced. Justin noted that he is a Westerly resident and has been a teacher for the last 8 or 9 years in the athletic department in both Cranston and South Kingstown. His father graduated from Chariho and he noted how happy he is to be at Chariho. Kristian Calise and his family moved to Richmond 12 years ago. He graduated from Bishop Hendricken and the Police Academy. He was a police officer in North Providence and retired as a Deputy Chief of Police. He

provided his athletic background and expressed his appreciation for being offered this position. Gina added that Kristian is also one of our CTC Criminal Justice Teachers. Both were congratulated.

2. Coach Bill Haberek to be inducted in the RIIL Hall of Fame. He has been coaching in Chariho over fifty years. Craig noted that this was well-deserved and Bill added that he has coached here forever. He is so dedicated to cross country/track and he has brought athletes to a world-class level.

3. High School Post-Season Awards: Boys' Lacrosse: Charlie Krause (Division II 1st Team), Nigel Palmer (Division II 2nd Team), Aidan Haxton (Division II 2nd Team), Brendan Allamby, Nate Ballard, Aidan Haxton, Jackson Hernandez, Adam Leander, Konnor Perrin, Grayson Snyder, Nathan Winthrop (Academic All-State Team).

VII. Public Forum

Chair Lyall noted that this is time when people in the audience can speak on items not on this evening's agenda. She asked that comments be kept short but then noted that it appears there is only one person wishing to speak. Polly Hopkins, from Hopkinton, stated she was just wanting to get an update on the masking; if there is any communication that you would have received – what we can be expecting to see. She knows we have a policy in place that gives everybody choices. She just wanted to know if there's been any wind of change on that or any discussion that we should, as parents, know. Gina replied that she was actually going to discuss this in her "Back to School" update. She was going to mention that there is no change to the masking; it is still choice. If people want to wear them, they can and if they choose not to, there is, at this point, no executive order in place. Our goal is to open school with no masking requirement. Polly asked, "For the teachers too?" Gina responded that this is for everyone – not required. There is concern if you tested positive for COVID and if you want to return early from isolation, you would mask for days 6-10 if you choose to. If you don't want to mask, you can remain in isolation. Polly thanked Gina for the update.

VIII. Policy

A. Standards for Student Behavior – Elementary Behavior Code (Revision) – Superintendent Picard recommended approval of the revisions to the Elementary Standards for Student Behavior which was reviewed by legal counsel. Andrew made a motion, which was seconded by Ryan, to approve the revisions to the Elementary Standards for Student Behavior. Craig noted a concern he had with the first paragraph; when will there be consequences? Gina read Title 16 (State Law) with the purpose being to foster a positive environment and promote safety. RIDE provides guidance with a goal to be more preventative but, when necessary, consequences will be instilled. We have to show what we have put in place to develop the skill set (a plan) to promote a healthy, safe school. Donna commented that on page 8, it mentions bullying and harassment; she is confused between the two and suggested that the definition for bullying be included in the behavior code. Gina noted that the recommendation from the attorneys is to link the State Bullying Police as it is quite complex. She stated that she could, however, include the definition for bullying to provide clarity. Donna felt that under sexual harassment, communication of a sexual nature should include, in parenthesis, both verbal and non-verbal to which Gina noted that this is the State's definition. Donna then suggested that they define Title IX. Gina replied that this is way too long to include and is very complicated as it is multi-faceted. It cannot be explained clearly. We have a link and this is why we did not paraphrase it. Polly Hopkins questioned restorative practice and how this got into the policies. Gina explained that Title 16 is the oversight of RIDE. They determine the procedure requirements and these are noted on the RIDE website. Polly stated that last August restorative practice was included in the CALA Behavior Code and she questioned how this would be funded and was told thru CSIP. She filed an APRA request and was told that no money was allocated for this so where does the money come from to train teachers and do we train all teachers? Gina explained that one person at CALA was trained and that person trained the others. At the elementary level it is not necessarily training they receive. Staff have a responsibility to ensure that the action does not happen again and that the child understands what their action did to another person. There is no money involved in this. Andrew noted that he had no issue adding the definition of bullying to his motion to which Ryan stated that he, too, was fine with this.

Andrew McQuaide made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was

VOTED: To approve the revisions to the Elementary Behavior Code which will include adding the definition of bullying. In favor: Unanimous.

B. Standards for Student Behavior – Middle School Behavior Code (Revision) – Superintendent Picard recommended approval of the revisions to the Middle School Standards for Student Behavior which was reviewed by legal counsel. Craig made a motion, which was seconded by Ryan to approve the revisions to the Middle School Standards for Student Behavior to include the definition of bullying. Andrew noted one concern on the final page, item #15 under General Notations, in all instances the SRO may not be on campus. He suggested that the sentence be worded "may" include the SRO. He would like this change made to both the Middle School and the High School/CTC Behavior Codes. Craig noted that he would accept this change to his motion, Ryan agreed for his second to the motion to include this.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was

VOTED: To approve the revised Middle School Behavior Code with the addition of the bullying definition and the word "may" be added to "include the SRO". In favor: Unanimous.

C. Standards for Student Behavior – High School/CTC Behavior Code (Revision) – Superintendent Picard recommended approval of the revisions to the High School/CTC Standards for Student Behavior which was reviewed by legal counsel. Craig made a motion, seconded by Ryan, to approve the revised High School/CTC Behavior Code with the addition of the bullying definition and the word "may" to "include the SRO". Bill noted that he has advocated for years that the Behavior Codes be more aligned with the same consequences; he applauds administration for working towards this goal. He is very much in support of the revisions.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was VOTED: To approve the revised High School/CTC Behavior Code with the addition of the bullying definition and the word "may" to "include the SRO". In favor: Unanimous.

D. Student Activity Fund (Revision) – Superintendent Picard recommended approval of the revision to the Student Activity Fund per the memo from Ned Draper dated August 2, 2022 Craig made a motion, which was seconded by Ryan, to approve the revised Student Activity Fund (SAF) Policy. Gina noted that they met with the principals and they understand the intent for equity. It may take a little time to spend down the balances. Bill stated that he would like somewhat of a time frame as the intent is there will be no large disparities. Gina replied this year this will not be allowed. Ned added that there is a new Assistant Director of Administration and Finance coming on board so we will meet again with her and all administrators. Gina stated that she will not approve a field trip request for one team and not the other. Ned noted that they will continue to provide reports to the Committee.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was VOTED: To approve the revised Student Activity Fund (SAF) Policy. In favor: Unanimous.

IX. Business

A. Athletic Coaches' Handbook – Superintendent Picard recommended approval of the revisions to the Athletic Coaches' Handbook which was reviewed by legal counsel, the athletic director, assistant athletic director, Andrea and herself. There were a few grammatical errors which have been corrected in the copy that was provided this evening. Andrew made a motion, which was seconded by Ryan, to approve the revisions to the Athletic Coaches' Handbook. Chair Lyall asked what the precipitous to this was to which Gina explained that they were working on this and as we have a new AD and Assistant AD, along with the issues in North Kingstown, they wanted to make sure it was clear.

Andrew McQuaide made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was VOTED: To approve the revised Athletic Coaches' Handbook. In favor: Unanimous.

B. RIDE Middle School Math HQMI Support for Ready Math Grant Agreement – Superintendent Picard recommended approval of the Grant Agreement with Rhode Island Department of Education (RIDE) and the Chariho Regional School District to extend the work facilitated by Curriculum Associates (CA) for implementation support for the i-Ready Classroom Mathematics HQCM through June 30, 2023 and to move forward any unspent funds. Craig made a motion, which was seconded by Ryan, to approve the RIDE Middle School Math HQMI Support for Ready Math Grant Agreement. Andrew requested a brief overview. Gina explained that this grant will allow the District to have a math coach (from a vendor) come in and provide Middle School Math teachers (grades 5-8) training and support. Not all districts signed on so we got more money. This will be leadership focused this year. Chair Lyall wanted to make it clear for all that this is not money we are spending from our budget but money we are getting from the State.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was VOTED: To approve the RIDE Middle School Math HQMI Support for Ready Math Grant Agreement. In favor: Unanimous.

C. AIM Institute for Learning & Research – Superintendent Picard noted that the following have already been approved in ESSER in the Right to Read Act but wanted it to be clean and clear. The requirements have shifted a bit. Donna noted that she wanted to see more definition of the goal – how will they do this? Mike explained that the General Assembly passed the Right to Read Act. RIDE has vetted vendors so we selected AIM. The vendor will zoom in with cohorts; training takes about 75 minutes. Pre-assessment and post-assessment results will gauge learning. Donna questioned what the distinction is; the unique approach of AIM? Mike responded that a lot of the vendors will provide you with research and evidence. The number one advantage of AIM is you actually go in and do some implementation and the science of reading and come back and practice share your knowledge. Donna stated that is just what she was looking for. Superintendent Picard recommended approval of the following:

1. AIM Institute Implementation Plan and Services Agreement for SY 2022 – SY 2024.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Andrew McQuaide and it was VOTED: To approve the AIM Institute Implementation Plan and Services Agreement for SY 2022 to SY 2024. In favor: Unanimous.

2. AIM Institute Software Subscription Licensing Agreement effective August 31, 2022 for a cost of \$21,250 per cohort as compensation for the services and licenses outlined with an amount to be agreed upon by the parties at the start of each renewal year as additional compensation for continuation of the services and licenses as outlined.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Andrew McQuaide and Ryan Callahan and it was VOTED: To approve the AIM Institute Software Subscription Licensing Agreement effective August 31, 2022 for a cost of \$21,250 per cohort as compensation for the services and licenses outlined with an amount to be agreed upon by the parties at the start of each renewal year as additional compensation for continuation of the services and licenses as outlined. In favor: Unanimous.

D. District 2021-2022 Annual Report – Superintendent Picard recommended approval of the District 2021-2022 Annual Report. She gave a big thank you to Donna and Katie for all their work. Bill commented that he did not remember anything coming to the Committee about recognizing the work of the CTC Welding Class in restoring the Wall of Hope 9/11 Memorial in Providence (photo and caption on the front page of the report). This is near and dear to his heart and he feels things like this should come before them for recognition. They should know at the time these things happen.

Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Ryan Callahan and it was VOTED: To approve the District 2021-2022 Annual Report. In favor: Unanimous.

- E. GZA Status Report on the Remediation of the Middle School Oil Spill Superintendent Picard reported that GZA has provided a draft report of the annual remediation results for the Middle School oil spill. Ned will answer any questions. We have budgeted another year of remediation consistent with RIDEM requirements and will update the Committee should there be any material changes to our course of action. Craig questioned how much longer will this take to which Ned replied that is the big question. The interpretation from DEM is that the samples have to be clear and we are not there yet. We are in a drought so more solids are coming up so we will probably be on the hook for another couple years. There can be nothing detectable. Remediation is doing its job as we can see the trend line going down. Bill commented that if it clears up they may have to lay-off some DEM workers. He is not sure they are treating us in a fair manner to which Craig agreed. No action was needed on this item.
- School Committee Subcommittee Review Chair Lyall stated this will be an informational presentation; no decisions are needed tonight. They may consider waiting until November when new people come on. She then began with a review of each subcommittee and recommendations. She noted the Audit Subcommittee was formed by the School Committee. They meet usually in November or December; this requires two School Committee members be part of the subcommittee. CTC Advisory – it is believed this may have been formed to discuss/review the Perkins Grant. She spoke with Director Auth and she believes this is not needed at this time. ESP Evaluation Review Committee is required as part of the contract so this needs to remain until the contract is changed. The Finance Committee is required by the Chariho Act. They meet right before the Omnibus Meeting so this needs to remain. The Food Service Subcommittee reviews the Food Service Contract when it comes up. Ned noted that the last time it was reviewed, there was a five-year bid with annual renewals. The same with the Transportation Subcommittee but this subcommittee also reviews appeals of bus stops. Craig added the Food Service Contract Subcommittee has met a few times. The Health and Wellness Subcommittee is required by the State but the Chair is not required to sit on this Committee. The District has had the Chair sit in on this. The Marketing Subcommittee was started by Clay Johnson when there was a concern about CTC and Charter School enrollment. Andrew noted the value in understanding this. It is likely the responsibility of administration to promote the District effectively. He would look to the Superintendent to see if there is a need for this. Gina noted that marketing was built into the CTC Director's job to secure enrollment and Katie Kirakosian builds this into the grants she applies for. Andrew asked if she felt School Committee quidance and support were needed to achieve this to which Gina replied that she feels there are other things coming up that will need the Committee's time. Donna questioned, with the loss of Cynthia Drummond as The Sun reporter, is there anyone internally that is focused on "shouting out" to the paper. Gina replied that there are a lot of people working on branding but she is looking at Katie's position to take this on more. She has sent articles to The Sun and they are not being printed. Craig commented on the fact that public schools have to promote themselves to which Karen added "especially with pathways". Other schools are marketing. Gina commented that some students who have left us have done so because they wanted a smaller community. We offer to meet with the student/family to discuss their decision. We do not see a lot leaving except for a program that we don't offer. Polly asked, "Don't you have a Graphic Design Program? Work with them." Gina responded that we do work with them. Chair Lyall suggested that they consider eliminating this subcommittee. She then moved to discussion on the Recognition Subcommittee. Donna noted that Barry promoted this and solicited nominations. Gina commented that they have received internal nominations but not many. Donna stated that she would eliminate this one. Chair Lyall stated that she would leave the Special Education Liaison person on the list. Craig noted that when he mentioned teachers going to meetings, he was not implying that teachers take this over to which the Chair replied that she realized this. The Facilities Subcommittee was created when the District was looking at the newer/fewer concept. Gina stated that this would be required if we move forward with any plans so it was decided that this should remain. Andrew suggested they roll the Audit

Subcommittee into the Finance Committee. Ryan stated that he can see specific reason for both and doesn't see an issue with combining them. Craig commented that some on the Audit Subcommittee may not want to be on the Finance Committee and vice versa. A little background information was shared on how the Audit Subcommittee came to be. Their role is to review the audit; the Finance Committee reviews the budget. Because the Finance Committee's role and responsibilities are spelled out in the Chariho Act, to combine them would mean that the Act would have to be changed. It was decided to leave them as two separate committees. Chair Lyall stated that she would like to add a Policy Committee and will look to see what other districts have done. Gina commented that policies always have to come before the full School Committee before they are adopted or revised. She agrees a Policy Subcommittee would be beneficial to review current policies. They can meet with administrators on which policies need to be reviewed. Gina added that they are preparing for the District Strategic Plan. We must follow the guidelines of the Department of Education. We are a part of the work with RIDE; plans must be submitted by June 1st. She recommended the School Committee think about having a District Strategic Plan Subcommittee. Donna felt this was a good idea. Chair Lyall stated that she will come back to another meeting with more information.

X. Consent Agenda Items

As nothing was pulled, Craig Louzon made a motion, seconded by Donna Chambers and it was VOTED: To approve all Consent Agenda Items. In favor: Unanimous.

A. Minutes – Approved the following:

- 1. Executive Session Minutes of July 12, 2022 Approval of Executive Session Minutes of June 14, 2022 (minutes not sealed).
- 2. Executive Session Minutes of July 12, 2022 NEA Certified Staff Negotiation Update (minutes not sealed).
- 3. Regular Session Minutes of July 12, 2022.
- B. Transfers Approved.
- C. Bill Review Accepted.
- D. Budget Summary None at this time.
- E. Balance Sheet None at this time.
- F. Personnel Actions
- 1. Rescinded the non-renewal of the contract for the following:

First Name	Last Name	FTE as of 9/1/21	Condition(s)
Jennifer	Wimmer	1.0	RESCIND .6 ONLY

- G. Permission to Issue Bids/Request Quote None at this time.
- H. Permission to Award Contracts Awarded the following:
- 1. Brownell Boat Stand Bid to Holzberg Communications, Inc., Totowa, New Jersey in the amount of \$8,359 per the memo from Ned Draper dated July 21, 2022.
- 2. Custodial Bid Dispenser Items Hand Sanitizer and Hand Soap to Home Depot Pro (contingent upon their willingness to supply and install new dispensers); Paper Towels and Toilet Paper to WB Mason both awards are per the memo from Ned Draper dated July 27, 2022 which lists the prices.
- 3. Charlestown School Elementary Fire Code Violation Required Repairs to O'Rourke Electric, Warwick, RI in the amount of \$31,986.00 (funds to cover this cost will be taken from the Charlestown Elementary School capital account, specifically drawn from the tile flooring project). Per Purchasing Policy 4-iii, the Charlestown Fire Marshal, in cooperation with the RI State Fire Marshal, require heat detection above the ceiling area in classrooms in the Charlestown Elementary School. CSI is a proprietary vendor of the existing fire alarm equipment in place and is a RI MPA vendor. They have detailed the contractor they recommend to address this fire code violation with the most speed and reliability and that is O'Rourke Electric. Time is of the essence as this violation has been heard by the Fire Code Board of Appeals and we have been directed to address this violation in a timely manner.
- I. Home Instruction Action taken in executive session.
- J. Grants None at this time.
- K. Donations None at this time.

XI. Reports

- A. Subcommittee Reports Nothing to report.
- B. Superintendent's Report
- 1. Back to School Updates Our back-to-school plan was sent to all families and staff on July 29th. It is also posted on our website and in our August E-update. Overall we are continuing with our plans for a full re-open which means our schools' daily routines will feel similar to pre-pandemic times. Our school nurses will still have access to COVID tests available if students' families consent to a monitor to stay protocol and in essence, that means we ensure someone who is symptomatic in school is not COVID-positive. Our health policies already take into account our nurse's protocol as it relates to any illness. Our masking guidance is remaining not required. RIDE has stated that Distance Learning guidance will be different than last year and to date, we have not received the update but I have requested it so that we can communicate those details to families. Fall sports begin next week. We have the Maddie Potts Field House Ribbon Cutting Ceremony this Sunday, August 14th. We ask that you arrive by 10:30 AM and bring a chair.
- 2. District Safety Team We held a District Safety Team Meeting in July and as always we are very appreciative of all the support we receive from our local police, fire and emergency personnel. She gave a special thanks to Bill Day who has been a wonderful asset as the School Committee Liaison to Safety and his expertise and attention to detail are greatly appreciated.
- 3. Kindergarten Registration Update Ashaway is at 31 (up 10 students since July); Charlestown is at 40 (up 9 students since July); Hope Valley is at 44 (up 8 students since July); and Richmond is at 69 (up 13 students since July). Class size still looks good.
- 4. Flu Clinics have been scheduled as follows: CMS Tuesday, October 4th from 4-7 PM; Hope Valley Thursday, October 6th from 4-7 PM; Ashaway Tuesday, October 11th from 4-7 PM; Richmond Tuesday, October 18th from 4-7 PM; Chariho High School/CTC Thursday, October 20th from 8-10:30 AM for staff and students; and Charlestown Tuesday, November 1st from 4-7 PM. Principals selected the dates.
- C. Coming Events were highlighted.

XII. School Committee Requests for Future Agenda Items or Legal Opinions There were no requests.

XIII. Adjournment

Ryan Callahan made a motion, seconded by Craig Louzon and it was VOTED: To adjourn at 8:16 PM. In favor: Unanimous.

Donna Sieczkiewicz, District Clerk